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September 13, 2015
Dear Parents and Students, 
I am ecstatic to be here at Southwest Middle School. I am excited to be leading the 6th, 7th, 8th grade chorus, at Southwest Middle School. I am looking forward to getting to know each and everyone of you, as well as working with each parent and student to build an impressive choral tradition here at Southwest Middle School. I am also looking forward to presenting interesting learning and performance opportunities for students enrolled in chorus.
I have very high expectations this year. I expect every member of the group to give his / her best at all times. Music is not an “encore” class, but an elective course requiring commitment and hard work. The end result of students efforts will be an exciting and successful music experience for our performers and audience members: Please note that in compliance with the No Child Left Behind adoption of our government, music is a “Core Curriculum class: of equal importance as English, Math, Science and Social Studies.” Creating beautiful music actually requires students to apply what they have learned in other subjects and take it a step farther. Only by fully understanding their song texts and the cultural/historical implications thereof, can students deliver truly moving and meaningful performances.

To save paper, this year’s handbook will not be distributed to all students, but is available online at my class website, on edmodo, and on our school page. If you do not have internet access, please let me know immediately so that I can give you a printed copy. Parents and students, please take time to read through this manual in its entirety. It contains many details about activities and procedures of the Southwest Middle School chorus for Mr. Conner. Students will need to register and have an Edmodo account for the class to receive all class information. If you have any questions or concerns, please feel free to contact me at 910.455.1105 or 828.442.5249 or by email at curtis.conner@onslow.k12.nc.us. Text is normally the fastest and easiest way to contact me.  I will get back to you as soon as possible.  Thank you for your support. Please complete and return the Student Information page of the handbook with signatures and contact information as soon as possible. 
Sincerely, 

Mr. Conner

Choral Director

Southwest Middle School
Supplies and Concert Attire

Dear Students and Parents:

Below is a list of materials required for the 2015-2016 school year. Students will need to have these items by the second week of school. 
Classroom Supplies 

6th,7th, 8th
· Small Hand mirror- mirror will be used to look at mouth when working on diction.
· Loose leaf Paper
· Pencils (No pens!  Choral music markings MUST be made in erasable pencil).
· Pencil eraser
· Music (distributed in folders owned by SWMS to be kept at school).

6th Grade Only
· Music section in your 3 ring binder for Chorus notes.

Concert Attire
A professional appearance is crucial for making a positive first impression and setting the concert mood. 
Chorus

All Chorus members are expected to wear the appropriate clothing for concerts and festivals as listed below. Be sure to wash and care for concert garments as described on clothing labels! 
Girls

Black Shirt

Black pants or skirt

Black hose (if applicable)
Black dress shoes (no high heels)
Boys

Black shirt
Black dress pants
Black belt (if applicable) 
Black dress socks
Black dress shoes (no black tennis shoes)

All shirts must be tucked in. 

Please make sure that the students have put their full name and class number on all materials!!!
· Students who are unable to buy necessary supplies or concert clothing due to financial limitations need to have parents contact Mr. Conner at Southwest Middle School as soon as possible so that arrangements can be made.

· Concert clothing is required to participate in Chorus. 
· Please do not wait to ask for help if you need it. 

Music Program Goals
Overview

The Southwest Music Program is designed to give students enriching musical experiences that will help them grow academically, intellectually, and personally.  Music is an academic subject that helps to incorporate all different subject areas such as English, Math, and Social Studies while acting as an independent subject itself!  Music allows students the opportunity to become leaders and to strive for success while working with their peers for a common goal.

What happens in Chorus Class at SWMS?

 The goal of the Southwest Music Program is to teach musical skills as regulated by the North Carolina Standard Course of Study with an emphasis in choral singing.  Students will learn:
· Note Reading
· Rhythms
· Sight Singing
· Vocal Technique
· Music History and Culture
· Music Theory
· Different Styles of Music
Students enrolled in Chorus are expected to participate in the SWMS Concerts.

Special Activities / Performances

When the Chorus have special performances that combine several classes, we may have to schedule occasional afterschool REQUIRED rehearsals. Extra rehearsals will be scheduled at least a week in advance. A student who stays after school MUST have a parent / guardian pick him/her up ON TIME! Students can not stay after school if they or I have to wait for their parent / legal guardians to pick them up. 
Please talk to Mr. Conner if there are any problems or concerns regarding afterschool rehearsals so that arrangements can be made well in advance.

NC Essential Standards for Music Education

1. Apply the elements of music and musical techniques to sing and play music with accuracy and expression.
2. Interpret the sound and symbol systems of music.
3. Create music using a variety of sound and notational sources.
4. Understand the interacting elements to respond to music and music performances.
5. Understand global, interdisciplinary, and 21st century connections with music.
Chorus and General Music Classroom Procedures and Rules

Procedures
Before Class Begins…

· Get rid of gum or food.

· Put your books away in the designated area of the room. 

· Grab a pencil from your pencil case.

· Pick up all materials which have been set on the cabinet. (music, sight reading, worksheets, etc.)

· Pick up your folder

· Grab a Kleenex if you think you might need one.

· Sit in your assigned seat.

· Start working on the day's warm-up assignment.

During Class...

· Sit or stand with proper singing posture whenever we are singing.

· Listen carefully. Try matching the pitch, listen to directions, listen to what our classmates are adding to the discussion.

· Respect each other.

· Stay in your assigned seat. (Walking around during class distracts the other members of the choir)

· Apply benchmark for Class Etiquette.

As Class Ends...

· Remain in your seat until Mr. Conner dismisses you.

· Put your folder back in your cabinet. (You may take your folder home with you. You must remember to bring it back to class the next day to receive Class Preparation points.)

· Pick up any garbage that may surround your assigned seat.

· Arrange your chair so that it is ready for the next class. 

Rules
1. Follow directions the first time they are given, and there after.

2. Raise your hand and wait for permission to speak.

3. Stay in your seat unless you have permission to do otherwise.

4. Always be respectful of others, property, and instruments.

5. No Food, Gum or Grooming. 

Consequences

Students are in school to LEARN, and will be required to follow county policies and teacher rules. Students will be given opportunities to correct their own behavior before parents are contacted. Consequences for students who choose not to follow the above listed rules and procedures are as follows:

· First Offense –Blue: Verbal Warning.  The teacher simply makes the student aware that their behavior is inappropriate without interrupting the class. 

· Second Offense – Yellow :Behavior Reflection. The student will go to the safe seat, and fill out a Behavior Reflection. The student has an opportunity to reflect on his/her behavior.   

· Third Offense –: Red Behavior Reflection. The student will go to the safe seat, and fill out the yellow reflection information. Parent Contact will be made and Student will receive afterschool detention.  
· Fourth Offense –Office Referral.  At this point the student has lost self-control and should be dealt with accordingly as they have had 3 chances to correct poor behavior.

Severe disruptions may result directly in an office referral.
Invitations to participate in performances and field trips are extended only to those who have good grades and excellent conduct.

ATTITUDE is as important as ABILITY!

Grading Policy
Every student participating in the Southwest Middle School Music Program can make an “A” every grading period should he/she choose to do so. Successful musicianship is, in the words of Thomas Edison, “10% inspiration and 90% perspiration. (10% talent and 90% hard work!) 
Warm ups
20%

Warm ups are items that are worked on at the beginning of class and at the end of class. This item prepares students for class as well as gives them a daily reflection of what they have learned during the class that day. Warm ups will be graded once a week. Refer to the writing grading rubric for grading. An item has not been turned in on time, will be recorded as a ZERO.  
Performance Observation Points
25% 

Students perform in this class on a daily basis. How a student performs prepares them for concerts, and events outside of class. Students will be critiqued on facial expression, correct mouth placement, posture, focusing the sound, and sight-reading. Students also receive a rubric on the beginning day of class, so they know how they will be graded.
Notes / HW
20% 

Students will be using Cornell Notes. This can be class notes, writing in solfedge or correct rhythms for music.  Notes will be checked 3 weeks. Students need to make sure they keep all notes in their 3 ring binder in their Chorus section. Students will also have homework from time to time. If an item has not been turned in on time, it will be recorded as a ZERO.  
Class Critics  
10%

Students will complete a weekly summary each week. These can be created through multiple online ideas and devices. Students are encouraged to use internet, but students may also just write a paragraph as well. 
Concerts / Performance / Projects 
25%

Students will complete 1 large project a semester and perform at 2 concerts a semester. With students putting in so much hard work during class, it only makes sense to show that work off to everyone’s family, friends, and community. If students aren’t able to perform at the concert they are allowed to do an alternative assignment.  The alternative assignment will be a project that will be completed entirely outside of class.   As discussed in class, it is much simpler to participate in the concert and get full credit with no extra work outside of class and we hope to see you all at our concerts. 

I understand that there will be conflicts, but it is the student’s responsibility to let me know immediately if a conflict arises so that arrangements can be made. It is each parent’s responsibility to arrange for timely transportation for their child for required rehearsals and performances. Please reserve concert dates as soon as possible, and continue to check your calendar regularly for rehearsals, appointments, sporting, community, or other events that may need to be rescheduled. Teachers, coaches, and community leaders want to work together to give students as many learning and growth opportunities as possible, but parents and students must communicate with us to make this possible. 

Fundraising
Fundraising is a very important and necessary part of every choral program. It allows us to purchase music (approximately 1.95 per copy of 1 song), pay registration fees for festivals, transportation costs, accompanist fees, printing of programs, and more. It teaches students about the relationship between hard work, money, and the rewards of their efforts. It also requires them to apply their mathematical skills and learn basic business- building principals to be successful in their endeavors. However, due to the recurring costs faced by our performance-based program, fundraising projects alone are not enough to defray all of our expenses for the year. 

Parents and community members may choose to become a Patron of the Southwest Middle School Choral program by making tax-deductable donations, or they may seek sponsorships through their businesses or employers. Some employers participate in making gifts. Please check with your Human Resources Department for more information. 
Parents may also become sponsors for students who are devoted participants, but who are unable to afford their basic supplies or concert clothing. Just sponsoring one additional child for the year would be of great help! (Sponsorships may be anonymous if desired.)

Thanks to each of you in advance for your support!

I look forward to receiving your sponsorships, donations, and fundraising ideas. 

Chorus is about Teamwork! (…there is no I…) If we work together, then we shall have a great year!

Parent Volunteers

Parent Volunteers are always needed – Not just for fundraising!
You may assist the choral program through:

· Being an Event Chaperone

· Donating Costumes / Clothing

· Providing Food / Snacks for Special Events
· Setting up / Tearing down for performances

· Distributing Concert Attire / Hemming dresses
· Playing an Instrumental Accompaniment
· Sharing Musical Presentations

Please contact Mr. Conner to volunteer, or if your phone numbers or addresses change. 

If you have other ideas in which you would like to help or volunteer please let me know. 

It takes everyone; parents, teachers, and students, to make an amazing music program.
Phone: 910.455.1105
Email: curtis.conner@onslow.k12.nc.us

conner.scyoc@gmail.com
A positive attitude is a powerful tool!

Trip Rules and Guidelines
The following rules / guidelines apply to EVERYONE making trips away from school. Trips include Honors Chorus, All-County, NC State Music festivals, or any other trips outside of school. Going on field trips is a privilege. Only students who display their best behavior and devotion to the Chorus / Handbells while in rehearsal and at school will be invited to participate in these trips. You are representing yourselves, your families, and Southwest Middle School at all times. 

Day Trips:
· All Trips are school-related trips, and so ALL SCHOOL RULES APPLY at all times!
· Students and chaperones must be on time for all departures and meetings. 

· Students will respect themselves and others at all times.

· Students will politely follow all directions given by the teacher or any other adult in charge.

· If students are allowed to divide into groups, group members MUST stay together at all times. A minimum of one adult chaperone must accompany each group. At least one group member / chaperone must have an accurate watch.

Overnight Trips:
· All “Day Trips” rules apply.

· Students will be in their hotel rooms at the given curfew time.

· Students will stay in their assigned rooms until the morning schedule begins.

· Students will demonstrate their best behavior in all public places including their hotel rooms. This means keeping the noise level down (voices, music, TV, etc.), using good manners when interacting with other people, and cleaning up after themselves.

· Students will respect the hotel’s property, their own property, and others’ property.

Any violation of the above Trip Guidelines will result in students calling their parents to come get them immediately at the parent’s expense. Participation in upcoming field trips will be forfeited, and the Southwest Middle School administration will be notified.
Students may also be denied an invitation to attend a chorus field trip under the following circumstances:

· The student has an average Chorus grade lower than a B (80) during the current grading period.

· The student has been tardy to class more than three times during any period of thirty days.

· The student has missed more than five classes (for any reason) during the thirty day period prior to the trip and is not prepared to perform.

· The student has been sent to ISS or referred to the office more than once by Mr. Conner (Office referrals from other teachers may be taken into consideration depending upon the nature of the offense.)

Concert Etiquette
Concerts give parents and friends an opportunity to enjoy the final product of the Chorus’ hard work. Please attend ALL of your child’s concerts!
Just as Chorus members are expected to practice appropriate behavior when attending concerts and festivals, we ask that family members and friends extend the same courtesy to the Southwest Middle Chorus when enjoying our performances.

Below are some suggestions for making our performances enjoyable for EVERYONE.

· Arrive on time.

· Turn off cell phones, pagers, and watches that would cause an interruption. 

· Do not speak (or sing along) during the music.

· Enter and exit only when there is applause. (Wait until there is a break in the music selections.)

· Never walk in during the middle of a selection.

· Keep younger children quiet, and remove them from the concert if necessary.

· Show your appreciation through applause.

· Never leave a performance early.

· No flash photography during the performance.

· Parents and guardians please remind your children who are performing that you can spot them in a crowd, and that they do not need to wave at your from the risers for you to see them or feel acknowledged! A smile and a nod is the correct way for the performers to recognize and greet friends and family sitting in the audience.
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Class Website
This year all class items as well as class news, homework assignments, projects and discussions, will be posted on our class website. Students will need to make their own account by going to Edmodo, and enter the code for their class. Websites students need to know are:  

www.edmodo.com
http://southwest.nc.ocm.schoolinsites.com/

www.swmschorus.weebly.com
Please inform Mr. Conner as soon as possible if scheduling issues do arise.
2015 – 2016 Southwest Middle School Chorus Calendar
September 19th, 2015

ECU Honor’s Chorus Audition Preparation Clinic- $10.
September 30th, 2015
N.C. Honor’s Chorus Auditions- Goldsboro
October 29th, 2015
Southwest Middle Fall Concert, 6:00 pm- Gym

November 7th and 8th, 2015
N.C. Honor’s Chorus- Winston Salem

December 2015
Caroling Event
December 15th, 2015
Southwest Middle Christmas Concert, 6:00 pm- Gym
February 12th and 13th, 2016
All County Chorus
March 12th, 2016
Solo / Small Ensemble Festival – Fletcher Music Center ECU

March 18th, 2016
Large Ensemble MPA- Fayetteville, NC 

March 21st, 2016
Southwest Middle “Music in our Schools” Concert 6:00 pm- Gym
April 15th and 16th, 2016
N.C. All-State Chorus- Greensboro
May 16th, 2016
Southwest Middle Spring Concert, 6:00 pm- Gym
April / May 2016
Busch Gardens Competition Singing in the Park 
Please be aware that all middle school concerts are 3.00 per person. 
The dates and times are subject to change. There may also be a few events not scheduled yet. You will be notified in advance so that you can plan accordingly.
Please post these dates and save any updates for reference to be sure that other family activities (sports, church) do not create conflicts with annual choral events. Fall and Spring Concerts are a course requirement and are the most important grade.

All of the activities listed above require registration fees, music purchases, transportation costs, accompanist fees, and some necessitate an overnight stay in a hotel. Please support our students by participating in our fundraising efforts, or by sponsoring a child. 

Please continue to check the Class website for updated information on events as well as class news. 

www.swmschorus.weebly.com 

www.edmodo.com
Those walking into my classroom will find a teacher who offers well-defined expectations so that creativity can exist within structure. Students will find that SWMS Chorus provides a safe and predictable culture where students feel free to learn and create. I give great respect and expect the same in return. Should I have any concerns regarding any of my students, I will contact a parent and request that parents do the same for me. 

Student Information Sheet
(Due to Mr. Conner by Friday)
_____ Grade
Homeroom Teacher’s Name _____________

	
	Student
	Mother / Guardian
	Father / Guardian

	Full Name
	
	
	

	Home Phone Number
	
	
	

	Place of Work
	Southwest Middle School
	
	

	Work Phone Number
	910.455.1105
	
	

	Cell Phone Number
	
	
	

	Email Address
	
	
	


1.) How do you get to school? 

Bus#____
Car _____
Walk_____
Other_____
2.) How do you get home after school? 
Bus#____
Car _____
Walk_____
Other_____
3.) Do you have regular internet access? (Home, Smartphone, Library) ___________________

4.) What sports or other activities (lessons, church, babysitting) do you regularly do (or plan to do) after school? Please list the days and times you participate in each activity.

____________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________
5.) What do you think makes a “good’ singer or musician?
__________________________________________________________________________________________
__________________________________________________________________________________________
6.) What do you hope to learn this year in Chorus? Handbells? HGeneral Music?

__________________________________________________________________________________________
This Section To Be Completed by PARENT / GUARDIAN
1.) What are your child’s out of school interests and activities?

2.) Write 3 words that best describe your child’s character (competitive, happy, perfectionist, etc.).

a.)




b.)




c.)

3.) Please tell me about any allergies, medications, or situations affecting your child or his / her behavior.

[image: image3.emf] 


There is no “I” in Chorus! We must work together as a TEAM of students and parents in order to have a successful performance choir. Please be sure that you and your child understand and accept this important commitment. 

Parents are responsible for getting their child to concerts and taking them home on time after any after-school rehearsals and / or performances. Plan ahead. 

We have read and understood the information in the online Southwest Middle School Music Handbook. We will follow these guideline rules as participants in the Southwest Middle School Choral program, and attend scheduled seasonal concerts. 

Attached are the following forms:






□ Student Information Sheet
Please check below if you will help our Chorus.

________________ I am available to help with Chorus activities this year. 





(supervising at concerts, serving refreshments, chaperoning trips)

________________ I am interested in becoming a Student Sponsor.





(for more information, please see page 9 of the Music handbook – Fundraising)
Parent / Guardian Signature ___________________________________

Student Signature: ___________________________________

Date: ______________________

Thank you for taking the time to read the Choral handbook and answer all of the above questions. I will be happy to answer any questions or hear any concerns / ideas that you have regarding the Southwest Middle School Choral Program.

Please contact me as soon as possible if your contact information changes. 
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Thank you, 

Mr. C. Conner





Choral Director
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